
 
October 26, 2020 
 
Dear President Trump and Vice President Biden, 
 
We write to you today out of a shared concern over the current state of the American economy due to 
the coronavirus pandemic. If we are going to overcome this challenge, our country must invest in the 
next generation of young Americans by helping to give them opportunities today that will strengthen the 
workforce of tomorrow. We are therefore writing to ask you to prioritize national service as a pathway to 
rebuilding our workforce and economy. 
 
Tens of millions of Americans have lost their jobs and are unemployed as a result of this outbreak. Young 
Americans face especially steep challenges. Just as young people were overwhelmingly impacted by the 
2008 financial crisis, they are facing a similarly bleak economic fate due to the fallout from COVID-19. 
Unemployment is currently about 13.5% for young people ages 16-24, and the economic fallout of the 
pandemic is disproportionately impacting people of color. Tackling youth unemployment is a key 
component of America’s economic recovery and national service is well positioned to put young 
Americans back to work in service to our country.  
 
We can mobilize young Americans into full-time, paid national service opportunities that will help 
communities respond to and recover from COVID-19 by fighting learning loss, supporting our frontline 
public health workers, and tackling food and housing insecurity. At the same time, national service can 
put young people whose lives have been disrupted due to the uncertainty created by COVID-19 back on 
a path to furthering their education and careers.  By participating in a well-structured service year, these 
young Americans can get the kinds of support and training that will help them develop the skills and 
capabilities needed to boost our economy.  
 
Putting young people back to work through national service is extremely cost-effective. In fact, for every 
one dollar in federal taxes spent on national service programs, the return to society, program members, 
and the government is over seventeen dollars. National service also allows young people to develop 
professional skills — including problem solving, leadership, communication, and confidence — that will 
make them more valuable employees in the long-term. Additionally, national service is an effective talent 
pipeline that develops leaders who go on to careers in the public, private, and nonprofit sectors, and 
exposes young people from a variety of backgrounds to careers in often overlooked, but necessary, 
sectors. The experience not only strengthens this next generation of our labor force, but also creates a 
stronger citizenry of Americans who are poised to be actively involved in their communities.  
 
To ensure that all young people, regardless of background, are able to participate in national service, we 
encourage you to build and sustain the most equitable and impactful system of national service possible. 
The strongest possible national service system for America will need to address and remedy inequities 
that have historically acted as barriers to national service, especially for underrepresented populations, 
by raising the living allowance, making the education award tax-free, providing much-needed healthcare 
and childcare benefits to those who serve, removing barriers related to educational attainment and 
justice-involvement, and more.  
 

 



 

The Serve America Together campaign’s ​policy platform​ includes additional helpful recommendations 
for making national service — including civilian, military, and public service — a common expectation 
and opportunity for every young American.  
 
National service can put Americans back to work, address record unemployment, and create pathways 
to economic opportunity for people of all backgrounds. We call on both of you to commit to prioritizing 
a significant expansion of national service that can help rebuild America’s workforce should you be 
elected to serve as President.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
Brigid Ahem 
Turnaround for Children 
 
Dr. Mary L. Alexander 
Lieutenant Colonel (Retired) USAF And Retired Administrator, Mississippi State University 
 
Sydelle Barreto 
Senior Associate, New Leaders  
 
Bryce Barros 
Fellow, Truman National Security Project 
 
Rashaun Bennett 
Senior Program Associate, National Youth Employment Coalition  
 
Darlene Bolyard 
Executive Director, Arthurdale Heritage  
 
Clara Haskell Botstein 
Associate Vice President, Bard Early College 
 
Austin Buchan  
Chief Executive Officer, College Forward  
 
Antony Bugg-Levine 
Chief Executive Officer, Nonprofit Finance Fund 
 
Shana Chaplin  
Director, Arkansas Service Commission 
 
Lisa Curtis 
Founder & Chief Executive Officer, Kuli Kuli 
 
Maud Daudon 
Executive Leader, Career Connect Washington 
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Rose DeStefano 
Senior Director of Collective Impact, Bronx Impact 
 
Matt Dunne 
Founder and Executive Director, Center on Rural Innovation  
 
Roger Dunn  
Program Officer, Massachusetts Service Alliance  
AmeriCorps Alum 
 
Genevieve Dusing 
Director of Development and Communications, Match Education 
 
Dean Elson  
Chief Knowledge Officer, Reading Partners 
 
Kaira Esgate 
Chief Executive Officer, America’s Service Commissions 
 
Aimée Eubanks Davis 
Founder & Chief Executive Officer, Braven 
 
Mark Eustler, Ph.D., Ed.D. 
Chair, Serve Indiana Commission 
 
Ryan Fewins-Bliss 
Executive Director, Michigan College Access Network 
 
Seth Goldman 
Co-Founder and Chief Executive Officer, Eat The Change 
Co-Founder, Honest Tea 
 
Joan Gustafson 
Michigan Nonprofit Association 
 
Jason M. Hatch 
Founder and Owner, Black Alder Trail LLC and eXurban Design 
 
Andrew Hauptman 
Chairman, Andell Inc. 
 
Drew Hines 
Greencorps Chicago Program Director, City of Chicago  
 
Jeff Huber 
Chief Executive Officer, Home Instead 
 
 



 

Andy Johnson 
Greencorps Chicago Program Manager, Greencorps Chicago  
 
DesJean Jones 
Executive Director, Opportunities Industrialization Center of Oklahoma County, Inc. 
 
Matthew Josephs 
Senior Vice President, Local Initiatives Support Corporation (LISC) 
 
Lily Kanter 
Chief Executive Officer of Boon Supply  
Co-Founder of Serena & Lily 
 
Kate Kavouras 
Chief of Staff, Thrive Chicago 
 
Kate Kerr 
Vice President of People and Culture, Environmental Nonprofit 
 
Brent Kossick 
Founder, Aligned Impact CS 
 
Mordechai Levin 
Executive Director, Masterflight Foundation 
 
Genevieve Liang 
Environmental Entrepreneurs (E2) Fellow 
 
John J Lira 
HillVets Legislative Leaders Fellow, U.S. House of Representatives 
 
Beth Malcolm  
Chief Executive Officer, Kentucky YMCA Youth Association 
 
Priscilla Martínez 
Virginia Governor’s Advisory Board on Service and Volunteerism 
 
Gary Matthews  
Chaplin 
 
Emily McCan 
Chief Executive Officer, Citizen Schools 
 
Stan McChrystal 
General (Retired), United States Army 
 
Marion McFadden 
Senior Vice President of Public Policy, Enterprise Community Partners  



 

 
Jorge I. Montalvo 
Chief Operating Officer, Physician Affiliate Group of New York, P.C. (PAGNY) 
 
Reyna Montoya 
Chief Executive Officer and Founder, Aliento Education Fund 
 
Stephanie Mueller 
Commissioner, ServeNebraska 
 
Daniel Munczek Edelman 
Associate Director of Strategy and Operations, Next 100 
 
Lucretia Murphy 
Senior Director, JFF 
 
Madeline Odell 
Special Program Assistant, Volunteer NH 
 
Jose Patino  
Director of Education and External Affairs, Aliento Education Fund 
 
Tim Penny  
President and Chief Executive Officer, Southern Minnesota Initiative Foundation 
 
Daniella Pereira 
Vice President of Community Conservation, Openlands 
 
Kori Redepenning 
Chief Executive Officer, Minnesota Alliance With Youth 
 
Dan Restuccia 
Chief Product and Analytics Officer, Burning Glass Technologies 
 
Amnon Rodan 
Chairman Emeritus, Rodan + Fields 
 
Craig Robinson 
President, College Possible  
 
Adria Steinburg 
Senior Advisor, Jobs for the Future  
 
Howard Schultz 
Chairman Emeritus, Starbucks 
Co-Founder, Schultz Family Foundation 
 
 



 

Andrew J. Seligsohn 
President, Campus Compact 
 
Brandon N. Smith  
Executive Director, The Forestry and Fire Recruitment Program 
 
Parc Smith 
Chief Executive Officer, America Youthworks 
 
Suzanne Smith 
Social Impact Architects 
 
Mary Ellen Sprenkel 
President & Chief Executive Officer, The Corps Network 
 
Anne P. Steptoe, MD, MBA 
Executive Director, MedServe 
 
Anne Marie Taylor 
Executive Director, Indianapolis Neighborhood Resource Center  
 
Lana M Taylor 
Indiana Alliance of Boys & Girls Club​s 
 
Zach Taylor 
Conservation Director, Friends of the Forest Preserves 
 
Phela Townsend 
Policy Entrepreneur, Next100 
 
Jaime Uzeta 
Chief Executive Officer, Public Allies 
 
John Valverde 
Chief Executive Officer, YouthBuild USA 
 
Dennis Vega 
Chief Executive Officer, America’s Promise 
 
Elisa Villanueva Beard 
Chief Executive Officer, Teach For America 
 
Michael Watson  
Vice President of Policy and Advocacy, New Classrooms Innovation Partners 
 
Sheila Williamson-Branch 
City Treasurer, City of Danville VA 
 



 

Andrew Wolk 
Founder, Root Cause  
 
Allen Woods 
Co-Founder and Executive Director, MORTAR  
 
Tae Yoo  
Senior Vice President of Corporate Affairs, Corporate Social Responsibility and Sustainability, Cisco 
 
 


